Administrators of Rural Urban Public Libraries of Ontario

Wednesday, September 17, 2014
Minutes of the regular meeting
Kempenfelt Conference Centre
Present:  
Julie Gonyou, Middlesex (Co-Chair)

Robin Greenall, Essex (Co-Chair)

Laura Carter, Kingston Frontenac (Treasurer)

Brian Masschaele, Elgin (Acting Secretary)

Meighan Wark, Huron

Bessie Sullivan, Haliburton

Catherine Coles, Lennox and Addington

Karen Franklin, Stormont, Dundas & Glengarry

Jessica Veldman, Wellington

Laurel van Dommelen, Lambton

Katherine Seredynska, Waterloo

Tania Sharpe, Chatham-Kent

Gayle Hall, Simcoe

Diane Lansdell, Kawartha Lakes

Lisa Miettinen, Oxford

1. Welcome and call to order

Robin called the meeting to order at 10:20 am.   Hélène Golden of SOLS joined the start of the meeting to provide an update on the 2014 conference and future plans.  There are 25 staff members participating this year and it is an excellent class.  30 participants is the recommended maximum in her view.  She noted this year’s participants have a high level of enthusiasm and spirit.  They are actively filling out a Survey Monkey rating after each day’s sessions and feedback to date is very positive.  The curriculum is working very well so she is not proposing any major changes in 2015, simply tweaking.  

Hélène then informed the group that 2015 will be the last year she will be able to act as moderator through SOLS as she plans to retire.  She suggested that the group plan to have a successor in place that can job shadow her for next year.  She has not been informed if SOLS is willing to continue facilitating the conference after she retires and she recommends that the planning committee approach the CEO to discuss this.  She departed the meeting at 10:35 am.       

2. Approval of the agenda 
Moved by Meighan Wark / Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that the agenda be approved as presented – CARRIED.
3.  Approval of the minutes of the June 13, 2014 meeting.
Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Laura Carter that the minutes be approved as presented - CARRIED.
4.  ARUPLO Guidelines Proposal – B. Ross and Associates
Beth Ross and John Thompson led the group through a presentation on their progress to date in compiling benchmarking data according to the guidelines.  9 systems provided data which is enough to draw some conclusions about the effectiveness of the guidelines and collective performance.  For instance, they were able to report that to date, 42 per cent of branches fell below the recommended guideline for all categories, 48 per cent fell within and only 9 per cent fell above.  

John presented a report on how results could be formatted based on data provided by Elgin County.  Members agreed that the layout and structure of this report is effective and should serve as the template for the process as a whole.

An extensive discussion ensued on how to apply the benchmarking template so that responses are consistent.  One area where inconsistencies are apparent is the level of staff training and the marks associated.  Another area of inconsistency is branch catchment area.  In cases where a branch catchment area could not be established, John brought them up to the minimum requirement of 1,000.  This greatly impacted performance results for some systems.  As has been raised many times before, determining a reliable and consistent figure for branch catchment area is essential in applying the guidelines.  The consultants agreed to compile a list of resources and best-practices for determining this figure which systems could apply.

John and Beth concluded their presentation by promising to circulate a list of “Questions Arising” from their benchmarking work to date and today’s discussion for further feedback in the coming weeks.  Systems that have yet to provide their data are encouraged to do so as soon as possible.  They will continue their work on this process and a further report is expected at the December meeting. 
[The meeting recessed for lunch at 12:00 pm and reconvened at 1:15 pm.  Kelly Bernstein of Waterloo joined for the afternoon portion.]            

5.  Business arising from the minutes 

5.1 ILLO discussion with SOLS 

Bessie circulated a progress report on this matter in advance of the meeting.  SOLS is not in a position to take any aggressive action on the level of participation by some larger, urban systems as its role is to provide the infrastructure for the service but it cannot compel levels of participation.  Nevertheless, SOLS has agreed to take the following actions: 

1. Remind all participating libraries about policies;
2. Investigate gaps in system (red flags);
3. Approach CELPLO about doing their share;
4. Targeted education about the value of lending.
Bessie was provided with direction to follow-up with SOLS on progress in pursuing these actions and report back at the next meeting.

5.2 FOPL fee proposal update

Bessie circulated an update on this matter in advance of the meeting.  There has been no movement to look at a modified membership fee that is more affordable for multi-branch systems.  Nevertheless, Bessie will continue to advocate on behalf of ARUPLO on this matter.
5.3 Advocacy for rural libraries

Brian pointed out that Sandi Loponen of Elgin has circulated the report from a meeting that took place in March 2014 involving a number of library associations in Canada on how libraries can be more effective in terms of advocacy and public awareness.  It was agreed that a rural perspective at such meetings is important.  

Meighan then reported that she recently participated in a consultation on behalf of the group with the Ministry of Tourism, Culture and Sport on how a new, 3-year investment of $10 million by the provincial government could be best invested into the public library sector, especially to meet the needs of rural libraries in areas such as technology and broadband.  After that discussion, she encouraged member libraries to participate in a survey on the matter.  She then shared her thoughts on how the investment could unfold.  It could involve a per-capita amount for each system based on program priorities as well as an application stream where systems apply for additional funds relative to program priorities.  The direct role of SOLS in distributing the funds has yet to be determined.   

6.  Correspondence – None received.
7. 
Reports:

7.1 Kempenfelt Committee - Julie Gonyou, Laura Carter, Catherine Coles
Julie led the report.  2014 is indeed unfolding as a success as reported earlier by Hélène.  Staff from a few systems are now playing a key role in delivering the training (such as Middlesex’s contribution to the session on technology trends).  Julie encouraged all systems to provide similar expertise where warranted in future years so that no one system is overly burdened with the time and expense for this, even though staff do enjoy the opportunity.  The group could also look to compensating those systems that are able to play a more active role.
Containing future costs for the conference will be an important consideration in future planning given Hélène’s comments about the uncertainty of SOLS on-going support of facilitation.  The committee will be engaging SOLS in this matter as part of planning for 2015.   The group may have to prepare to pay a facilitator beyond 2015 which means other ways of containing costs to ensure the conference remains affordable will need to be explored.  

The committee was thanked for their excellent work on this year’s conference. 
7.2 Guidelines Committee – Meighan Wark, Bessie Sullivan, Kelly Bernstein

The committee will be following up on the questions and challenges that John and Beth left with the group during their presentation.  A copy will be circulated to the listserv.  The group then had a discussion on the efficacy of benchmarking all branches to the minimum population threshold of 1,000.  It was agreed that branches serving a population less than 1,000 should not be benchmarked at all as that was the intention behind the most recent revision to the guidelines.  The committee also encouraged those members that had not yet provided data to do so in the coming weeks.  The committee will continue to work with Beth and John to refine the benchmarking analysis based on feedback received to the questions and challenges posed.  A further report will be presented at the December meeting. 
7.3 Treasurer’s Report – Laura Carter
Laura circulated the most recent statement which shows a current balance of $80,731.  However, major expenses for Kempenfelt have yet to be paid and will be withdrawn in the coming days.  A modest inflationary increase to room and facility costs for the conference is expected in 2015.  She also stressed the importance of ensuring that future registrations do not go below current levels and how an increase to registrations would help to alleviate future cost pressures.  All members recognize that Kempenfelt is an expensive training opportunity, and while it is worth the investment, cost containment is important going forward.  Robin asked if a sub-committee is required to look at ways to contain costs for Kempenfelt in addition to the standing committee.  In the end, it was agreed that the standing committee can lead this matter given that the curriculum is not likely to change much in 2015.   
7.4 Ontario Public Library Guidelines 
No further discussion took plane on this matter in light of the discussion at the AGM.

Moved by Robin Greenall  / Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that standing committee reports and the Treasurer’s report be accepted as presented – CARRIED.
8.  New Business
8.1 Confirmation of mileage rate ($0.50/KM)
It was agreed that the rate should remain unchanged

Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Meighan Wark that the 2014/15 ARUPLO mileage rate be set at $0.50/KM – CARRIED.
9.  Member News / Roundtable 

A general roundtable discussion took place on numerous topics.  Diane Lansdell announced that the new CEO of Kawartha Lakes is David Harvie who will begin his duties on September 29, 2014.  
10.  Next meeting date and location:  Friday, December 5, 2014 at 10:00 am via teleconference.

11.  Adjournment  - Moved by Laura Carter that the meeting be adjourned at 3:55 pm – CARRIED.
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